SPILSBY TOWN COUNCIL
Please note these minutes are draft until approved by the Council as a correct record
MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF SPILSBY TOWN COUNCIL HELD ON THURSDAY 28TH OCTOBER 2010 AT 7.00P.M. IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, FRANKLIN HALL, HALTON ROAD, SPILSBY

PRESENT: - COUNCILLORS D.PLEMING (CHAIRMAN), G.RYMER,  P.ODLING, J.SWANSON, M.LENTON, J.PEARS, C.BURTON, G.IREMONGER, T.BEAUMONT, P.GRANT (LEFT THE MEETING AT 8.40P.M.)
1) CHAIRMAN’S REMARKS

The Chairman opened the meeting by congratulating everyone on a very successful Twinning Event. Councillors noted a large Bassum ‘direction’ sign had been presented to the Town in exchange for a Lincolnshire flag. Councillors were asked to think of a suitable location for the sign, for which planning permission may be required.

The Chairman had attended the New Age Kurling event put on at the Pavilion the previous night but said he was disappointed with the attendance.

2) APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND REASONS GIVEN

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors A.Cadman and E.Moore. The Clerk was asked to send a card to Councillor Cadman’s husband who had undergone a serious operation.
3) DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE 2000 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 

Councillor Lenton declared personal interests in agenda item 8a, as he is a School Governor and in agenda item 17, as his alarm is serviced by the firm being proposed to install CCTV. Councillor Swanson declared a personal interest in agenda items 10 & 11, as a member of E.L.D.C.’s Planning Committee and in any other matters affecting the County or District Council. Councillor Pears declared a personal interest in agenda item 8a, as she is a School Governor and in items 10 & 11, as a member of E.L.D.C’s Planning Committee. Councillor Odling declared a personal interest in agenda item 8a, as he is a School Governor.  

4) MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 23RD SEPTEMBER 2010
It was proposed, seconded and agreed to approve the minutes of the meeting held on 23rd September 2010.
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5) CLERK’S REPORT AND MATTERS OUTSTANDING
Dog bins

The Clerk was pleased to report E.L.D.C. had agreed to replace the red dog bins with black ones and to ensure the appropriate stickers are put on the bins.  
Spilsby Market
An informal meeting has been arranged on Friday 5th November 2010 with Alison McDonald from E.L.D.C. The purpose of the meeting is to look at preparing a business plan and to look at more up to date costings for the market.
The Clerk reported she had received a reply from E.L.D.C., via Councillor Swanson, about reports that the market was full. It appears this is, infact, currently the case as E.L.D.C. are not, at present, using the Buttercross car park. Councillor Odling suggested the area around the Franklin Statue could be used in order to keep the market looking compact. Councillor Pleming advised Councillors there had been some liaison with other market towns that are having similar discussions with E.L.D.C.

Highway matters

There was a brief discussion about progress with the bus shelter repairs and the cost of same. 
The Clerk reported she had arranged for a Highways Officer to look at the footpath by Sainsbury’s. He has arranged for the necessary repair work to be carried out. Concern had also been raised by a member of the public about the footpath from the Post Office Lane car park to the Doctor’s surgery. The Highways Officer had also gone to look at this stretch of path but it is not Highways property.
6) EMERGENCY SERVICES

P.C.Standbrook who was in attendance for the first part of the meeting, queried the Council’s comments at the last meeting about ‘zero tolerance’. He assured Councillors the Police tried to obtain a prosecution wherever possible. P.C.Standbrook went on to say he had received complaints about the visibility of the crossing by The George. As a result, he has asked Highways to put up better signage on the approach to the crossing. Councillors noted P.C.Matt Dickinson was to become the new Community Beat Manager with effect from 1st November 2010. The Chairman thanked P.C.Standbrook for all his efforts as the local Community Beat Manager. P.C.Standbrook said he welcomed the use of CCTV within the Town as there had been a spate of criminal damage earlier in the year but because witnesses were not willing to come forward, the Police had been unable to secure prosecutions. Clearly CCTV will help as eye witnesses will not necessarily be needed. Councillor Rymer said she wished to congratulate the Police on an incident in which a friend of hers had been involved. The incident had been resolved within 20 minutes of having been reported. 
7) E.L.D.C./COUNTY COUNCIL  MATTERS
Councillor Swanson spoke about budget cuts at the District Council and how the merger of services with South Holland District Council will inevitably lead to job cuts.

Councillors noted permission had been granted for the former Norwich and Peterborough Building Society premises to be used as a fast food takeaway. 
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Councillor Swanson said he was pleased to report 1 Market Street had been tidied up. E.L.D.C. is in the process of checking whether all the enforcement conditions have been met.
Councillor Swanson said he was disappointed the County Council had not been able to help with funding of the Pavilion improvements this year but hoped the Committee would put in a new bid next year.

A questionnaire about working with Town and Parish Council’s is shortly to be sent out by the County Council, via L.A.L.C. Councillors noted the response deadline for this was 3rd December 2010. 
Councillor Swanson left Councillors with a Report of what is happening in other parts of the County.
Councillor Grant queried whether it was now County Council policy to switch off street lights. Councillor Swanson replied that it was being considered but that nothing had yet been decided. 
8) CORRESPONDENCE
A letter from King Edward V1 Humanities School regarding a proposed change from a Community College to a Foundation College had been received. Councillor Odling explained this meant the School would be able to run itself rather that taking instructions from the County Council.

The Clerk read out a letter from L.C.C. regarding the provision of a grit bin at Blue Hill (Old Main Road). Although Councillors were pleased to have another grit bin, the letter states it is the Town Council’s responsibility to inform the County Council if the bin needs refilling or is damaged. Councillors agreed they would do their best but could not take responsibility in the event of the bin not being reported as empty/damaged.

A copy of the latest South East Lincolnshire Travellers’ Association Newsletter was made available for Councillors to read.    
9) PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS
It was proposed, seconded and agreed to pay the following accounts:-
a. Mr.H.Heyes - £402.50 (contractor’s costs for October)
b. Mrs.S.D.Marshall (salary for October)
c. HW - £23.50 (payroll)
d. H.M.Revenue & Customs - £528.12 (P.A.Y.E.)
e. Jackson Building Centres - £9.80 (fixings for hanging baskets)
f.  Viking Direct - £191.84 (printer cartridges/stationery)
g. Clement Keys - £370.13 (external audit)

Cheques signed since last meeting:-

a. Spilsby Twinning Association - £697.91 (catering for Twinning event) 
10)PLANNING CONSENTS/REFUSALS

Noted as follows:-
a. Mr.A.Sammut - extension and alterations to existing dwelling (to include listed 
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building consent), 35 Queen Street, Spilsby GRANTED
b. Sainsbury’s Supermarkets Ltd - retention of condenser unit roof plant etc GRANTED
c. Mr.D.Baker - extension to existing dwelling to provide a porch, 2 Shamfields Road, Spilsby GRANTED

d. Lincolnshire Co-op Ltd - retention of UPVC windows and condenser unit, 15 The Terrace, Spilsby GRANTED
11)PLANNING APPLICATIONS

It was proposed, seconded and agreed to support the following planning applications:-
a. Miss L.Allsop & Mr.N.Heyes - change of use and conversion of outbuilding, 83 Boston Road, Spilsby
b. Green King Pub Partners - internal alterations to first floor rooms, installation of kitchen extraction system and a parapet wall, installation of and removal of signage, The White Hart, Cornhill, Spilsby. Councillor Rymer said she was concerned about the ‘A’ boards outside The White Hart as she had personally tripped over one. Councillors agreed these were acceptable and helped to add to the ambiance of a market town but also agreed they should be carefully placed.
Councillor Odling gave an update on the proposed on-shore electrical substation being proposed by RWE npower renewables and the likihood of there being pylons across our landscape if the application succeeds. Councillors noted RWE had begun their consultation with landowners over the underground cabling route.
Councillors noted RWE npower renewables are also consulting on a proposed 4 turbine wind farm at Wainfleet St.Mary.
12)SPEEDING, HALTON ROAD, SPILSBY

There was a discussion about the different deterrents that can be used to deter motorists from speeding. Councillor Lenton agreed to find out the cost of interactive signs.

13)REQUEST FOR SKIP FOR CEMETERY

The Clerk explained a skip was needed to get rid of the cans and bottles etc left in the heap by the cemetery gate. This would cost in the region of £90. Councillor Odling suggested the Council might like to consider buying a skip of their own at some point but in the meantime, it was agreed the contractor could order a skip.

14)QUOTES FOR REPAIR OF CEMETERY GATES

Three quotes for the repair of the cemetery gates had now been obtained. Councillors considered the quotes provided and agreed to proceed with the quote provided by Paul Chafer Engineering.

15)BEST KEPT TOWN COMPETITION

The results of the Best Kept Town Competition were noted. A copy of the marking sheet for Spilsby had been circulated and the main issue was litter in the Town. Councillors agreed, on the whole, a good effort had been made and the Clerk was asked to send letters to the various Schools thanking them for their efforts.
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16)RESTRUCTURE OF COMMITTEES AND DELEGATION

It was proposed, seconded and agreed to delegate projects to working parties who would report back either to full Council or the relevant Committee with all the information required to make a speedy decision.

17)CCTV UPDATE AND METHOD OF PAYMENT
Councillor Lenton gave an update on progress with the installation of CCTV in the Town centre. He and Councillor Pears had met with Paul Thompson from E.L.D.C. and of the four locations chosen to site the cameras, Mr.Thompson had concerns over only one of these. As a result, the camera which was to be sited on the White Hart, is now going to be positioned on the Old Town Hall (Timeless Interiors). In addition, Mr.Thompson said he would have preferred the cameras to be housed in black casing but understood silver casing carried a longer guarantee and was therefore prepared to accept silver. Permission has been granted by L.C.C. for the CCTV warning signs and licences are being drawn up by Sills and Betteridge. A meeting has taken place with the Finance Company and the options for payment for the leased equipment are as shown at Appendix A attached to the minutes. It was proposed, seconded and agreed to pay an annual instalment for each of the three years of the leasing agreement. Councillors noted the CCTV equipment could be purchased at the end of the three years for £100. There was a discussion about access to the four cameras and it was agreed to have three keys which would fit all cameras. The nominated persons who would have access to the cameras would be Councillor Lenton, Councillor Odling and the Clerk. Councillor Pears thanked Councillor Lenton for all his hard work and also asked if a letter could be sent to Paul Thompson thanking him for his help in working with the Council.

18)PUBLIC MEETING 15TH NOVEMBER 2010

There was a general discussion about who should Chair the meeting and the items for discussion.
19)DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next monthly meeting of the Town Council will be held on Thursday 25th November 2010 at 7.00p.m. in the Franklin Hall, Halton Road, Spilsby.

20)ANY URGENT BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION BY LEAVE OF THE CHAIRMAN OR ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA
Councillor Swanson gave a brief resume of the LALC Conference he had recently attended.

Councillor Odling asked if the Council would again like him to obtain a Christmas tree for the Town. It was agreed they would. Councillors noted the lights were being erected on 30th November and that Cracker day was being held on 4th December this year. 

Councillor Pears commented that the New Life Centre in the Old Grammar School was now open and that all Councillors had been invited to visit.
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Councillor Pleming confirmed he would be laying a wreath on Remembrance Day. All Councillors are welcome to attend.  

As there was no other business the meeting closed at 9.30p.m.
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